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St Ishmael Community Council

Draft Minutes of the Meeting held in Ferryside Village Hall on 10th June 2025.
PRESENT: 


Cllr P Stephens, Cllr Holliday, Cllr Gibbon, Cllr Siddall, Cllr George (late), County Cllr LE Davies, and J Rees (Clerk). 
In the Chair: Cllr P Stephens
1. Apologies for Absence

RESOLVED that apologies for absence be accepted from Cllr Batte, Cllr Dalton, Cllr Thomas, Cllr Wyld, Cllr Harding and Cllr King. 
2. Declaration of Interests

No declaration of interest were made. 
3. Public Participation
It was noted that no members of the public were in attendance. 
4. Minutes RESOLVED to confirm and sign minutes of the meeting held on the 13th May 2025 – proposed by Cllr Gibbon and seconded by Cllr Siddall. 
5. Minutes RESOLVED to confirm and sign the Annual meeting minutes of the meeting held on the 13th May 2025 – proposed by Cllr Holliday and seconded by Cllr Siddall. 
6. Matters Arising

6.1 Update on Salem Cemetery – The Clerk updated the Council that the MUGA noticeboard had been moved to Ferryside Square for use and a noticeboard would need to be purchased for the Cemetery in due course. The Clerk went on to update the Council on a meeting Cllr Batte had held with the Probation Service, works within the Cemetery and in the local area would hopefully be started soon. 
6.2  Update on the Litter Bins – the Clerk had been informed by CCC that the litter bins had been replaced / moved as per the agreement with the Community Council.
6.3 Update on the meeting with L Gibson – Council Members had met with Ms Gibson in May and subsequently a letter had been drafted by Ms Gibson for use by the Community Council on the loss of sand and coastal erosion. The Clerk read the letter to the Community Council. It was agreed that the Clerk would amend the letter as appropriate and it would be sent to National Rail, CCC’s Flood Defence and Coastal Protection Team, Crown Estates and National Resources Wales. Cllr George joined the meeting during the discussion. 
6.4 Update on the Flood Risk Consultation – the Clerk informed the Council that a letter had been sent to the Flood Defence and Coastal Protection Manager in response to the consultation. 
6.5 Update on the concrete posts at Bryn Edda – The Clerk informed the Community Council that the Handyman had failed to remove the heavy concrete posts at Bryn Edda. Cllr Gibbon agreed to look at the site and hopefully provide a solution. 
6.6 Update on the remote MUGA lighting – the Clerk informed the Council that RT Electrics had confirmed that remote lighting needed a WiFi connection. Cllr Stephens was in talks with FSEG about the matter.
6.7 Update on Ystrad Stream – the Clerk read the response from National Resources Wales. The Clerk was asked to contact Crown Estates as the possible landowner. 
6.8 Update on the temporary Level Crossing Closure – the Clerk informed the Council that following a meeting with Network Rail regarding the temporary closure of the level crossing for two weekends in October. 
The details of the closure times had been provided: 
From 00.30am on Saturday 4 October through to 5.30am on Monday 6 October
From 11.30pm on Friday 10 October trough to 5am on Monday 13 October
6.9 Update on the Solar Farm (Community Benefits Workshop) – the Clerk informed the Council that and invitation to the Community Benefits Workshop had been extended to the Council, it was agreed that Cllr Stephens, Cllr Siddall and Cllr Gibbon would attend on behalf of the Community Council.  
6.10  Update on the Play Area (Swing) – the Clerk informed the Council that the baby swing in the Ferryside Play Area was reported as broken on Monday. The swing was removed and a quote for replacing the swing had been sought but not yet received.
6.11 Update on meeting with Fisheries – The Clerk informed the Council that Fisheries had contacted the Clerk to ask if a meeting was required regarding the Three Rivers beds re-opening. The Clerk was instructed to try and organise a meeting with Mr Wyer.
6.12  Update on the Hanging Baskets and the planters – the Clerk informed the Council that the hanging baskets had been received and hung at Ferryside Square. The Clerk also asked the Council what they would like to do with the planters in Llansaint and Broadway which only had spring bulbs. Cllr Siddall proposed an initial budget of £50 to get some summer flowers for the planters, this was seconded by Cllr Holliday. 
7. To receive items of correspondence
	No
	Subject
	From
	Action

	1
	Improving the administration and enforcement of Council Tax in Wales
	OVW
	The Clerk informed the the Council.

	2
	Clinical Services Plan Consultation: Invitation to a meeting for Town and Community Councils (Carmarthenshire – 9 June 2025)
	Hywel Dda Health Board
	The Clerk shared the information with the Council. Cllr Holliday had been unable to attend the meeting.

	3
	Electoral Review Programme 2025 (ERP 2025)
	Democracy and Boundary Commission Cymru
	The Clerk shared the information with the Council.

	4
	Electricity
	Utility Aid
	The Clerk shared the advice from Utility Aid regarding the concern of energy prices rising due to global instability. It was agreed that the Clerk speak to OVW to seek advice on a safeguarding process for Direct Debit payments.

	5
	Latest Practice Development Notes
	OVW
	Shared

	6
	𝐒𝐞𝐜𝐭𝐢𝐨𝐧 𝟔 𝐈𝐧𝐟𝐨𝐫𝐦𝐚𝐭𝐢𝐨𝐧
	OVW
	Noted

	7
	Planning Applications 05/05/2025 - 09/05/2025
	CCC
	Noted

	8
	Innovative Practice Conference – Wednesday 2 July 2025
	OVW
	Shared

	9
	Trees being cut down on the Cliff Path
	CCC
	Noted

	10
	CCC Invoice
	CCC
	Noted

	11
	Social Farms & Gardens Community Management Awards 2026
	OVW
	Noted

	12
	Internal Audit 2024-25
	S Jones
	Noted

	13
	Litter picking – red bags
	M Roberts
	Noted

	14
	Fly-tipping: Crossroads, Ferryside
	CCC
	Noted

	15
	Llais Monthly Newsletter
	IMPACT
	Noted

	16
	Bench located at Ferryside Public Toilets
	S Rees
	Noted

	17
	DPP Monthly Meeting
	DPP
	Noted

	18
	Decommissioning of Ferryside Signal Box
	NR
	Noted

	19
	Retirement
	H Edwards
	Noted

	20
	ONE VOICE WALES E-BULLETIN
	OVW
	Noted

	21
	Heolddu Solar Farm Additional Info
	Heolddu Project Team
	Shared

	22
	Planning Applications 12/05/2025 - 16/05/2025
	CCC
	Noted

	23
	Invoice
	Wenallt Spraying
	Noted

	24
	Mayoral Civic Service
	KTC
	Shared

	25
	Ferryside Store
	CK Foodstores
	Noted

	26
	MUGA lights
	RT Electrics
	Noted

	27
	EMERGENCY ROAD CLOSURE: PORTWAY FERRYSIDE SA17 5YW
	CCC
	Shared

	28
	Ferryside AFC Request for help
	P Lilly
	Noted

	29
	Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015: Post-legislative scrutiny
	OVW
	Noted

	30
	Our plan to manage flood risk in our communities of highest risk
	B Kathrens
	Noted

	31
	Tree on the Square
	Cllr L Siddal
	Shared 

	32
	Keep Wales Tidy Webinar
	OVW
	Shared

	33
	Thank you for your recent payment
	Zurich Insurance
	Noted

	34
	24th June 2025 10am online event - Feedback on new Wales DeafAware eLearning package
	OVW
	Shared

	35
	National Awards Conference Report 2025
	OVW
	Shared

	36
	Rotten Pill Road Stream
	NRW
	Shared

	37
	Ferryside Save Our Sands
	L Gibson
	Shared

	38
	Planning Applications 19/05/2025 - 23/05/2025
	CCC
	Noted

	39
	Annual financial actions: important lessons emerge
	OVW
	Noted

	40
	Mid and South West Wales Community Cohesion Fund 2025
	P Davies
	Shared

	41
	Co-option
	D Afzal
	Shared

	42
	Town & Community Councils Update
	CCC
	Shared

	43
	Invoice
	M Leefe
	Noted


8. To Approve the following Accounts for payment 
FSEG – MUGA monthly standing charge - £10.00

Julie Rees – Clerk’s salary – £685.52
Julie Rees – Travelling expenses - £50.65
Julie Rees – General expenses - £49.09
HM Revenue and Customs - £80.56
Mr M Leefe – Handyman hours and materials - £670.00
Mr M Leefe – Grass Cutting Tender (2nd Cut of Field Boundary) - £150.00
OVO Energy – All Saints Church Electricity Standing Charge and usage - £35.33
Wenallt Spraying – Grass Cutting Tender (1st Cut of Pale Field) NET £300 VAT £60 GROSS £360
Mr DG Pugh – Grass Cutting Tender (3rd Cut Salem Cemetery) - £185.00
The Clerk informed the Council that the HM Revenue and Customs Employers NI contribution would be £40.28 per month (£483.36 annually) at the current rate of pay. The Clerk also informed the Council that Mr DG Pugh was not in fact VAT registered but the amount per grass cut would not change.
All payments were proposed for payment by Cllr Siddall and seconded by Cllr Holliday. All in agreement.

RESOLVED that the cheques be duly signed. 
9. Approval of Accounts 2024-25
The Clerk presented the annual return and governance statements within the Annual Return to the Council and advised of the findings of the Internal Audit. Following further consideration, the Annual Return was approved for presentation to the Wales Audit Office and to be signed by the Chairman and Clerk.

It was resolved that the Clerk and the Chair should sign the Annual Return and it should be submitted along with all the supporting information required for a basic Audit. This was unanimously agreed. 

10. Co-option of New Member
It was noted that a vacancy in the Llansaint Ward has been open for a long time. The Clerk presented a letter of interest in becoming a member from Mrs Dawn Afzal, who had previously served as a member of the Community Council.

Cllr Gibbon proposed that Mrs Afzal be co-opted onto the Council to represent the vacancy in the Llansaint Ward, this was seconded by Cllr Holliday. All in favour.

The Clerk was asked to inform Mrs Afzal and make the necessary arrangements. 
11. Review of Standing Orders
The Clerk presented the Council the Standing orders for review. 

The Standing Orders were proposed for approval by Cllr Holliday and seconded by Cllr Holliday, this was unanimously agreed.
12. Review of Financial Assistance Policy

The Clerk presented the Council Financial Assistance Policy for review. 

The policy was proposed for approval by Cllr Gibbon and seconded by Cllr Holliday, this was unanimously agreed.
13. Review of Code of Conduct

The Clerk presented the Council the Code of Conduct for review. 

The Code of Conduct was proposed for approval by Cllr George and seconded by Cllr Siddall, this was unanimously agreed.
14. Review of Risk Assessment and Financial Management

The Clerk presented the Council Risk Assessment and Financial Management for approval; it was agreed that the document be amended to reflect the Council becoming a Burial Authority. 

The document was proposed for approval by Cllr P Stephens and seconded by Cllr Gibbon, this was unanimously agreed.
15. Review of Draft St Ishmael Community Council Annual Report

The Clerk presented the Annual Report to the Council, this was proposed for approval by Cllr George and seconded by Cllr Stephens. 
16. Any Other Business
16.1  Cllr Siddall reminded the Clerk of the overhanging branches from the tree opposite the Church that needed addressing. The Clerk agreed to send a reminder to the County Council.
16.2  Cllr Siddall informed the Council that Ferryside WI were happy for their bench to be moved to the area near the MUGA. The WI were able to cover the cost of the handyman’s time and any materials if invoices and receipts were provided. The Clerk agreed to speak to the handyman. 
16.3  Cllr Stephens made the Council aware that an enquiry had been made by a member of the public about the ownership of the land between Pale Cottages and the Cliff Path. 
There being no other business, the meeting closed at 20:45
It was agreed that the next meeting and annual meeting would be on the 8th July 2025 in Llansaint Welfare Hall.
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